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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

May 3, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 3, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley
COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Deputy Town Manager/Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Wayne Byrum; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Kevin Zorc; Tom Gilliam; John Ryan; John Kenny; Bonita Hurdle; Jackie Hart; Todd Krafft; Todd Workman; Matthew Cooke; Sean McKimmey; Chuck Poe; Jay Engel; Linda Ward; Tom Johnson; Dave Masters; Ralph Lightner; June Fisher; Reed Fisher; Yogi Harper; Jack and Cyndi Mangimelo; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Town Attorney Ike McRee opened Audience Response.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DAVE MASTERS

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; he would like to make a recommendation on probably the most important issue facing the Town and the County; visitors come here to enjoy the beaches and their dollars are the major source of income for the Outer Banks; he questioned what would become of this area without visitors; the time has come to put an active plan in place to save this economic resource and the way of life that is enjoyed by all; this task falls on each Town and the County; he is of the firm opinion that the present course of action by the Town to go it alone is doomed to fail and should cease without any further expenditures; there needs to be a County-wide beach nourishment plan that needs to be implemented in a timely fashion so that the present situation of erosion of the beaches will cease and this wonderful place called home can be saved for future generations and the economy can continue to prosper; he favors no specific method of beach nourishment.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JAY ENGEL

Jay Engel, Bay Side Beach Cab; owns approximately 40 cabs; he is requesting a rate increase as there has been no rate increase in about the past five (5) years and gas prices have increased approximately 130% and all parts for vehicles have also increased; $2.00 gas surcharge provided by the Board last year was a  temporary fix; he provided the Clerk with a copy of average rate fares around the country.   

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JACK MANGIMELO

Jack Mangimelo, Pennsylvania resident and property owner on Surfside Drive; he spoke with the Board last year and told the Board that they have abandoned the residents of Surfside Drive; he is requesting what the Board's global plan is for Surfside Drive; without tourist revenue there would not even be a need for a Board of Commissioners; property owners have exhausted every avenue they can think of and he is holding the Board accountable for the next move.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - LINDA WARD

Linda Ward, S. Virginia Dare Trail in Kill Devil Hills; she is a cab driver; she is concerned that the cost of living in this area has increased; just about everything has gone up in price the past few years; the only help given was the extra $2.00 approved by the Board last year; she is asking to be able to make a living as a cab driver; it is time for a rate increase; it is not fair for an increase at a quarter at a time; it is time to authorize a rate increase in order to guarantee professional drivers.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, erosion control specialist, representing property owner Beverly Shoemaker; she was given permission by the Board to install sandbags on Surfside and recent northeasters mean Mr. Harper has not been able to do this and because of the Town's ordinance there is no beach driving after May 1st; he asked the Board for a few extra days so he can complete the task of installing sandbags on Surfside Drive.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - RALPH LIGHTNER

Ralph Lightner, lives on S. Colony Drive; he thanked Dave Masters for his comments today; he wanted to add that there is a tremendous education challenge in accomplishing whatever needs to be done for beach nourishment and to come to a resolution that everyone can agree on; education could be the key to this issue by making sure everyone understands what will happen without the beaches; he does not feel the proposals presented represent the entire community; if everyone is allowed to continue to sandbag, then wait until 2008 when the sandbags have to be removed; maybe an option would be to stop allowing sandbags and to retreat.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Ike McRee announced Audience Response closed.

Mayor Cahoon stated that Surfside Drive and taxi cab rate increase issues will be addressed later in the Board meeting when direction will be provided to staff. 

CONSIDERATION OF ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK PROCLAMATION

Fire Marshal/Safety Officer Kevin Zorc introduced the Safety Committee members: Bonita Hurdle; Jackie Hart; Todd Krafft; John Ryan; Tom Gilliam; and John Kenny.

Mayor Cahoon read the Proclamation for Accident Prevention Week 2006.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Proclamation to Fire Marshal/Safety Officer Kevin Zorc and thanked all Safety Committee members for their efforts.  She pointed out that several prestigious safety awards have been received by the Town. 

The proclamation read in part as follows:

"A PROCLAMATION ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK 2006

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, employees and citizens are committed to the maintenance of a safe and healthful workplace; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has assumed an active role in the promotion of a safe and healthful work environment by a program of regular occupational worksite evaluations and employee safety education; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town strives to arouse and maintain the interest in loss control and accident prevention and recognizes past and future services to the employees and citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town seeks to guide and encourage the adoption and institution of safe work practices by all employers and employees in Nags Head.

'NOW, THEREFORE, I, Renée Cahoon, Mayor, Town of Nags Head, do hereby proclaim May 1 - 7, 2006 as “ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK” in Nags Head, and commend this observance to our citizens.

'FURTHERMORE, in recognition of this proclamation, I invite all Nags Head Board of Commissioners and Nags Head employees to attend the annual Nags Head Safety Luncheon on Friday, May 5, 2006  11:30 - 2:00 p.m. in the Station 16 Fire Training Room."

PRESENTATION BY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION - CHUCK POE, DIRECTOR

Chuck Poe, Director of Community Development Corporation (CDC); he reported on the CDC activities over the past two (2) years; he anticipates that the corporation will soon be sending out quarterly updates via emails; the CDC was established in 2002 and was a spinoff of an effort from the Outer Banks Chamber of Commerce from a project entitled A Place to Call Home.

The Affordable Housing Study was one of the Corporation’s accomplishments.

Mayor Cahoon thanked Mr. Poe for his presentation and for the work done by the Corporation.

PRESENTATION OF NORTH CAROLINA STATE CERTIFICATES
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron introduced Police Officer Sean McKimmey who is to receive a North Carolina Traffic Enforcement and Education Program Certificate and an Advanced Law Enforcement Certificate - programs he has completed in the past five (5) months.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon congratulated Officer McKimmey and presented him with two (2) Certificates of Recognition. 

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Todd Workman, Water Services Technician from Public Works Department who began Town employment on April 16, 2001.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Certificate of Recognition to Mr. Workman for five (5) years of service.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE

Deputy Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced Police Officer Matthew Cooke who began Town employment on April 17, 2006.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon welcomed Officer Cooke to Town employment.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #10 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Consideration of Resolution of support for streetlights

-
Final Change Orders for Fire Station 21 Construction Project

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider citizen input on the Operating Budget for FY 06/07 and 
Capital Improvement Program (CIP) requests for FY 06/07 through FY 10/11
MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda with the removal of agenda item #11 “Consideration of revised Personnel Policy - Harassment Policy”.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes and Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The memo from Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron dated April 27, 2006 concerning request for streetlights, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Town has received requests for the installation of two (2) additional street lights within the Town’s jurisdictional limits.

‘The first request is for the consideration of the installation of a streetlight off of the east side of U.S. 158 / South Croatan Highway, at the driveway entrance/exit of the commercial complex in the 4900 block of South Croatan Highway.  

‘This request at this site was originally looked at by Town staff in September 2002, and a decision was made by the Town not to approve this streetlight installation.  Since the initial review by Town staff, this site has continued to witness increased development, as well as increased ingress and egress from the site.

‘In addition, the Town recently approved a hotel/motel that is expected to be constructed in the coming months.  This new hotel/motel once completed will significantly add to the usage of this existing driveway entrance/exit.  

‘Public Safety staff, in our latest review, has now determined that this streetlight is needed to meet the health, safety and welfare needs at this location.

‘A second streetlight installation request is from the Village of Nags Head Property Owners Association.  Their request is for the installation of a streetlight in the 100 block of West Seachase Drive, approximately 250+ yards west of U.S. 158.

‘This street light will provide illumination for a large shared residential mailbox on the north side of West Seachase Drive.  

‘The Village Property Owners Association has provided a letter (Attachment #1) advising that they will pay for the installation of this streetlight and for the monthly utility fees in perpetuity.  This request also meets the health, safety and welfare test for this location.

‘We will need to receive from Dominion Power an estimate for the installation costs and the monthly utility fees for the streetlight that is to be installed in the 4900 block of South Croatan Highway.

‘I am therefore requesting the Board of Commissioners to authorize the Mayor to sign two (2) separate resolutions in support of the installation of these two (2) streetlight requests.”
  
The memo from Fire Chief Butch Osborne concerning Fire Station 21 final change orders, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Forwarded for your approval is a request for funding authorization for the final change orders for the South Nags Head Public Safety – Fire Station “21” construction project:
 
‘The Total cost of those change orders amounts to $9,446.86.
 
‘Change order for access door required in Room 205                             
$1,028.06
Change Order for additional gutters north side of the building        
$1,200.00
Change Order for additional roof shingles and for spare stock       

$  400.00
Change Order for form the enclosure for the elevator shaft                  
$3,000.00
Change Order for the installation of additional bollards                 

$1,825.48
Change Order for the replace apparatus bay receptacles with GFI 

$   322.00
Change Order louvered covers for exterior site lights                  

$1,671.32
 
‘The cumulative costs of all change orders for this $1,455,000.00 Public Safety Complex Project is $25,221.28.  Funding for these final change orders is available in the previously authorized financing for the South Nags Head Public Safety-Fire Station “21” Complex.  
 
‘The project is substantially complete, as of the date pending approval of the final change orders the contract between the Town and Brown Building Corporation will be fulfilled.  
 
‘The Warranty provisions are contained in the contract with Brown Building remain in effect.”
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Town Code Section 48-7, Nonprofit/outreach center with aquatic fitness facility

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the agenda item.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance change submitted by the YMCA of South Hampton Roads to amend the use definition for Nonprofit/outreach center with aquatic fitness facility to include “public divine worship” among the list of permitted activities found under this use definition.
‘Staff finds the request to add worship activities to the already permitted activities under this use definition to be reasonable and furthermore finds that the proposed amendment is not inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote finds the proposed ordinance change to be consistent with the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 and recommends adoption of the ordinance as presented.”
Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 10:12 a.m.  There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:13 a.m. 

Comr. Remaley thanked the Board and staff for addressing this issue.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning nonprofit/outreach center as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning definition of nonprofit/outreach center with aquatic fitness facility, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of conditional use application for massage therapy facility located at 2910 S. Croatan Hwy. within Central Square Center

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced that the conditional use application requires the Board to act as a quasi-judicial Board and to swear in staff members/anyone who wishes to speak.

Andy Garman was sworn in by the Town Clerk;  he summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated May 3, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Ms. Dana Carlton has submitted a conditional use application to operate a massage therapy practice. The practice would be located in unit # 4 in the Central Square shopping center.  Unit # 4 was a formerly approved retail use.  

‘Massage therapy is a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial zoning district where the practice would be located, if approved.  Section 48-407 c.17. of the Town of Nags Head Zoning ordinance contains one condition that is applicable to massage therapy centers. This condition states that applicants for such facilities must meet the requirements set forth in Article II Chapter 12 of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances. 

‘Parking to support this facility will be determined based upon the retail uses not otherwise listed standard- 1 parking space per 200 square feet of gross floor area, plus a minimum of 2 employee parking spaces.  According to the applicant the total gross floor area of the proposed use will be approximately 800 square feet and the facility will be staffed by Ms. Carlton only. The facility therefore will require a minimum of 6 parking spaces within the shopping center to be allocated for the applicant’s use.  The facility could operate using parking spaces existing on the site.  

‘At the time of the preparation of this memorandum, Ms. Carlton has completed the required license application form and has applied for the required Town privilege license. The applicant has assured staff that the shopping center owner has approved the proposed use of massage therapy facility within unit # 4.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

On April 18th, 2006 the five members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached conditional use application.  They voted unanimously to recommend that the application be approved with the condition that the applicant obtain the required Town license to operate a massage therapy business.

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends the approval of the attached conditional use permit for a massage therapy center as proposed provided:

'That the applicant shall obtain approval of a privilege license by the Board of Commissioners pursuant to the requirements of Article II Chapter 12 of the Town Code of Ordinances for the operation of the proposed massage therapy business.
‘The Board of Commissioners are required to make the following affirmative findings of fact when reviewing this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made."
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where     proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

And to approve the conditional use application as presented.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Review of site plan for expansion to RV's Restaurant and construction of accessory building in conjunction with RV's Restaurant - located at 7340 and 7344 S. Virginia Dare Trail respectively

Mayor Cahoon reported that the site plan for expansion to RV’s Restaurant was removed from the agenda and is scheduled to be considered at the June 7, 2006 Board meeting. 

Discussion of adoption and effective date for new flood maps

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 26, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“In May of 2005, the Town received draft copies of the revised Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRM) for Nags Head and the preliminary Flood Insurance Study (FIS) for Dare County.  As you recall, this is the result of a statewide floodplain mapping effort completed over the past several years by FEMA and the State of North Carolina.  The maps include revised Base Flood Elevations (BFE) for the County as well as new boundaries for individual Special Flood Hazard Areas (SFHA).  Subsequent to receiving these items, Dare County and Dare County municipalities underwent a 90-day appeal period which ended in August, 2005.  
‘The Town received a letter from FEMA on March 20, 2006 (see attached) indicating that all appeals and protests resulting from the 90-day appeal period have now been resolved and that the information on the revised maps and in the FIS report should now be considered final.  FEMA has established September 20, 2006 as the effective date for the Dare County FIRM panels and the FIS report.  The letter informs the Town that we have until this date to adopt a new flood damage prevention ordinance which will adopt the FIRM maps and FIS report by reference.  The Town is required to do this in order to maintain its status as an active participant in the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP).  
‘The letter advises the Town to begin using the information on the revised maps for regulation of floodplain development; however, this is not a requirement.  Since we originally received the draft FIRM maps last year, Staff has been educating applicants on the new maps and encouraging them to comply with these standards whenever possible.  Unless the Board instructs Staff otherwise, Staff will continue to encourage (but not require) floodplain development using the new maps until the Board officially adopts a new flood damage prevention ordinance and the revised FIRM maps.  The Board can adopt these maps at any time before the September 20, 2006 effective date.  Staff is in the process of drafting a revised flood damage prevention ordinance which would be consistent with NFIP regulations.  Staff would ask the Board to discuss a potential public hearing and adoption date for the aforementioned items.  Once a target date can be established, Staff would like to initiate a process to review and finalize the provisions of a draft flood damage prevention ordinance with the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners, assuming this could take several months to accomplish.”
It was Board consensus that staff schedule the Public Hearing on the new flood maps for the first meeting in July with an adoption date to be September 20, 2006 as required by State Statute.  

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on Surfside Drive issues 

Sandbags were discussed.  Chief Cameron explained that the Town is the applicant for the sandbags to tie in from private sandbags in front of Hardesty property to what is left of the emergency berm.

Mayor Cahoon questioned how long does the Town wait for a property owner to provide permission; Chief Cameron noted the Town's no beach driving regulation now in effect.

Yogi Harper stated that he did not feel that CAMA had any issues with the sandbags; he said further that CAMA Lynn Mathis felt that the properties were not washouts.  Mr. Harper would like to have everything  resolved by close of business tomorrow along with a CAMA permit from Lynn Mathis.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion that the applicant be allowed an extension to May 11, 2006 to beach drive to finish sandbagging at the curve in the Surfside Drive sandbag project.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed that the applicant is to identify the vehicles to be used to Town officials and that access to/from the beach is also to be coordinated with Town officials.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

A.
Consideration of proposed beach nourishment project and financing alternatives

B.
Consideration of retaining Bond Counsel
The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

“Actions from the April 19, 2006 Board of Commissioners meeting were reported in part as follows:

‘Coastal Science Engineering - Project Director Tim Kana and Engineer Bill Forman were in attendance to provide updated cost estimates as follows:  

'S1 Borrow Area project - Approx. 4 million cubic yards of sand - $30,058,159

Oregon Inlet Emergency Nourishment 933 project - Approx. 12 million cubic yards of sand - $105,944,814

'Town Beach Nourishment Committee - Annette Ratzenberger, Town Beach Nourishment Committee member, presented four (4) financing scenarios/models for Board consideration. 

'Recommendation from the Committee is Scenario #1 - Scenario #1 splits the cost 50% to properties east of Hwy 12 and 1243 in the project area, 25% Town, 25% Dare County.   Mayor Cahoon stated that the Board will take a final vote on beach nourishment at the May 3rd Board meeting."

Each Board member described their interest in beach nourishment:  
Comr. Gray - If he had to choose today, he would pick scenario #2 but he does not feel Nags Head residents are ready yet as the general feeling is it is too costly.  Residents he has spoke with are not against beach nourishment, they are against higher taxes.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - She would like to send the vote for beach nourishment to the residents so they can choose in a referendum in November 2006 but her only contingency is that Dare County fund 25% - education is needed. 
Comr. Oakes - There is a cost to not making a decision and he feels it is time to make a decision; he would like the plan to be given to the voters in November 2006 to make the decision.
Comr. Remaley - If there is to be beach nourishment, then the Town needs to take action itself as federal/state governments are not going to come through with the necessary funding; he described an alternative to form a committee to evaluate the possibility of the Town building its own dredge; he does not feel the Nags Head residents would fund any of the beach nourishment scenarios. 
Mayor Cahoon - She has been a supporter of beach nourishment for a long time; she is frustrated that the federal government has authorized the nourishment project but not funded it; Comr. Remaley’s proposed alternative of a dredge may have a great deal of merit; she would like to review an individual dredge proposal.

It was Board consensus that Comr. Remaley provide for the first meeting in June 2006 the following information on a Town dredge project:  costs, timeframe to build and deliver, number of employees needed, capital operating costs per year, liability, location, Oregon Inlet vs. Hampton Roads for the dredge.  

Mayor Cahoon thanked the Beach Nourishment Committee for all their work - She spoke of the need for education - she asked if there is anyone interested in serving on an Education Committee for the Town, as it relates to beach nourishment, to please contact the Town Manager's Office; the Committee is to be appointed at the mid-May 2006 Board meeting.  

Mayor Cahoon said that she would endorse scenario #2 if she had to endorse one today.  She anticipates a Request for Public Hearing at the June Board meeting with the Public Hearing to take place at the July Board meeting.   

In addition, Mayor Cahoon would like staff to prepare a proposal this summer for consideration by the Board that would prohibit sandbags. 
Consideration of revised Town Park Policy - from April 19, 2006 Board meeting

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Staff is requesting that the Board consider the attached revised Town Park Policy to include the Harvey Sound Access Site.  Reservations will be accepted for this site in the same manner as the Town Park located at Health Center Drive.  At their April 5th, 2006 meeting, the Board requested that electricity be made available to users of both facilities covered by this revised policy.  These revisions have been incorporated into the policy."
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Town Park policy which includes electricity regulations as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

The Town Park policy, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Board of Commissioners Policy

Use of Town Park Policy

(Adopted May 3, 2006)

‘Facilities covered

· Town Park located at 415 Health Center Drive 

· Harvey Sound Access Site located at 6912 S. Croatan Highway

‘Principals of use

-
The Town has priority in the use of the Park and reserves the right to cancel the use of this facility. 

-
The Town expects users to respect the Park and to leave it in good condition, clean and ready for 
use when they leave.

-
There is to be no alcohol at the Park.

-
To ensure the security of the Park, it may only be used during daylight hours.  The Park closes at 
dark.

-
Grills are not to be used under the pavilion.

-
Reservations guarantee the use of the pavilion only.  The playground area, soccer field area and 
sound access area will remain open for public use. 

-
Pyrotechnic devices (fireworks) are prohibited unless part of a town-authorized event.  

-
Pets must be on a leash at all times.  Owners must clean up after pets. 

-
The Town will provide electricity to users of the facilities upon request.  Available power consists of one ground-fault interrupter receptacle on a stand-alone 15-amp circuit (there are two double outlets controlled by one GFIR on a 20-amp circuit at the Harvey Site).  There will be a $5.00 non-refundable charge for providing electricity to facility users.  

'Priority of use

-
Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners

-
Town Boards and Committees

-
Town staff

-
Non-Town related individuals and groups with reservations and other non-Town related individuals 
and groups.

'Approval, scheduling and associated issues

-
Groups not associated with the Town may reserve the Town Park up to 60 days in advance of the 
use date.  Reservations require a $50 deposit, which will be refunded after the event, provided the 
Park was left in good order.

-
No “for profit” uses will be permitted at either Town facility covered by this policy.

-
The Town Manager or their designee must approve all reservations.

-
The Manager's decision may be appealed to the Board of Commissioners at their next regularly 
scheduled meeting."
Discussion of proposed US 158 multi-use path
Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"During previous discussions of the proposed west side multi-use path, the Board directed staff to investigate the possibility of constructing the path on the west side of the US 158 Bypass, starting at 8th Street and running south to near the southern end of the existing curb-and-gutter.  

'Public Works Director Dave Clark will discuss the proposed route and provide photos of the existing signage and landscaping in this section of this NC-DOT right-of-way.  The Town Manager and Public Works Director will share discussions held with NC-DOT staff concerning the availability of the grant funds previously awarded for the Wellfield Road route for construction on this alternative route."
Mr. Clark summarized with the use of the projector the proposed track for the multi-use path on US 158.

Board members indicated that they would not want culvert areas to be filled in which may create additional stormwater drainage issues. 
It was Board consensus that staff proceed with plans for the US 158 multi-use path.

Mayor Cahoon - Audience Response - Taxi-cab rate increase request

It was Board consensus that staff bring back a report in mid-May concerning the request for a rate increase; comparative data would be needed.  Chief Cameron said that the rate increase would require the same process as an application for certificate of public convenience and necessity.
RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:15 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:45 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

Presentation by Finance Officer of revenues/expenditures through March 31, 2006

Town Manager Seth Lawless presented a powerpoint presentation which summarized the Finance Officer's memo concerning the Town's nine-month financial report dated April 24, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“General Fund Revenues - Taxes
Total tax revenues collected for the nine-month period ending March 31, 2006 were up $676,301 or 10.1% over the same period in the prior year.  Ad valorem revenues collected in the first nine months are $664,560 more than the same period in the prior year or up by 17.7%.  The ad-valorem tax collection rate was 99.42% as of 3/31/06 and is currently up to 99.75%.  Land transfer tax receipts are down by $115,572 or 15.75% lower than in 2005 but still higher than the previous three years due to a continued softening in local property sales.  Sales taxes collected to date are up 5.1% for a combined increase of $54,940 over the prior year.  Although all sales tax revenues have increased over the prior year, all have not increased at the level expected with budgeted revenues.   Collections of Article 42 and 44 half cent revenues have exceeded the budgeted increases for the year to date while collections of Article 39 and 44 are falling somewhat short and will continue to be monitored for the remainder of the fiscal year.  In total, actual collections should exceed the amount budgeted for the fiscal year.  Occupancy tax is up over the previous year by 6.5% or $72,373 with increases in each of the eight months received to date ranging from .70% for September to 34.25% for February.  This is despite the drop in the Town’s percentage share of distributed revenues from 28.68% to 28.13%.

'Licenses and Permits 

Licenses and permit fees are down overall by 10.5% or $38,910 but somewhat improved from the six month comparison decrease of 24%.  Beach driving, privilege license revenues, and review fees are all down slightly.  Building permits are also down $33,850 or 14.5% for the third year in a row.    

'Intergovernmental

Intergovernmental revenues are up $421,796 or 14.1%, due primarily to an increase in FEMA Reimbursement revenues of $272,251 over the prior year.  While the current receivable amount of $2,111,640 has not yet been reimbursed by FEMA the final inspection of the remaining open project worksheets was completed in early February.  In addition, we have received approval for payment of the costs that were incurred in excess of the original project worksheet cost estimate in the amount of $905,924. We expect to receive the full amount of incurred costs less the adjustments for sprigging and sand at Baltic plus administrative costs within the next two to four weeks.  Grant revenues are up by $138,394 for the Curlew access and Harvey site improvements.  Revenues from Ocean Rescue from providing contracted services are down by $50,455 or 60.7% due to the difference in costs and service levels in providing ocean rescue services to the National Park Service at Coquina compared with the Town of Southern Shores.  Contributions from the Capital Reserve Fund are up by $63,722 or 17.7%.

'Miscellaneous

Miscellaneous revenues are up by $67,405 or 20.5%. Sale of materials is up by $22,143 or 103.2% due to the use of Govdeals for the sale of Town assets which has resulted in the sale of fixed assets throughout the year rather than a single auction and higher sales prices from the assets being sold.  Additionally, investment interest income is up by $101,292 or 59.9% due to the increase in interest rates.  For example funds invested with NCCMT are earning 4.45% at March 31, 2006 versus 2.49% at March 31, 2005.

'Other

Other revenues include the pass through of YMCA rents in the amount of $414,218 in the nine month period ending March 31, 2006 compared to $424,014 in the prior year.  The current year rents number also includes $35,000 for the annual rental of the old OBMC building to UNC-CSI.   Facility fees decreased for the first six months of the fiscal year by $102,644 or 56.8%.  The decrease is primarily attributable to the new elementary school project included in the prior year of $82,773 and consistent with the decreases in building permit and review fees.   Loan proceeds are up $864,273 due to the timing of financing current year capital purchases.

'Total revenues for the nine-month period are up $1,910,877 over the same period in the prior year for a 17.4% increase and represent 79% of the total budgeted for the fiscal year compared with 65% and 76% in each of the prior two years.  Even without the increased revenues from FEMA reimbursement of $272,251 and loan proceeds of $864,273, total revenues are up by $774,353 or 7.06%.  Items of concern or that warrant monitoring include sales tax revenues and land transfer tax which are not exhibiting the strong growth that we’ve seen in past years, as well as, continued decreases in building related revenues both for the impact on the remaining fiscal year and in budgeting for future fiscal years.

'General Fund Expenditures
Total general fund expenditures inclusive of encumbrances are at 66% of budget at the nine month mark for the fiscal year compared with 58% at this time last year.  Most departments are either at or below the three quarter mark of 75%.  The exceptions to that include:  Governing Body, Public Works Facilities Maintenance, Powell Bill, Drug Forfeiture, and Animal Control. Governing Body is at 87.9% largely due to contributions, contracted services, and contracted services for beach nourishment which are largely completed or fully encumbered for the remainder of the fiscal year.   Public Works Facilities is at 81.4% due primarily to capital purchases with capital line items at 96% to 100% for projects and purchases completed or fully encumbered.  Exclusive of those line items, P/W Facilities is at 61% of budgeted amounts for the year.  Powell Bill funding for street projects is at 89.7% for the completion or full encumbrance of current year street improvement projects.   Drug Forfeiture is at 99.6% of budget.  This is not an annually budgeted department and is funded from available revenues through budget adjustments to the extent of anticipated expenditures as determined by the Chief of Police.  Animal Control is up primarily due to fuel costs at 96.5%.  Excluding fuel, Animal Control is at 70% of budget.  All other general fund departments are at or below 74%.

'Revenues exceeded expenditures for the first nine months of the fiscal year by $2,135,693 compared with the prior year excess of $1,043,957, an increase of 105%.  The majority of this increase, $864,000, is due to the timing of financing of capital purchases which occurred earlier in the current fiscal year.

'Water Fund
Water Fund Revenues in total are up slightly over the prior year by $9,086 or .4%.  Utility charges are down $26,713 or 1.3% compared with gallons of water purchased over the same period which are up by 1.52% which is likely due to the billing of water in arrears as purchases were flat year to date until the last two months.  Water sales to Dare County are down by $30,959 due to Fresh Pond being operational for a longer period at the request of the County for the prior year.  There was also a delay in the start up of processing during the current fiscal year due to chemical adjustments related to the installation of new equipment.  Impact fees are also down by $140,000 from the nine months ending March 31, 2005 which is consistent with the decreases in facility fee revenues, building permits, and review fees.   These decreases are offset by increases in investment earnings of $68,199 due to the increase in interest rates earned on invested funds.  Additionally, current year revenues include amounts due or received from Kill Devil Hills and Dare County of $117,166 for shared Fresh Pond capital costs.

'Water Fund expenditures are up by $1,403,589 from last year at this same time primarily due to the timing of capital projects.  Total expenditures including encumbrances are at 70% compared with 41% and 48% in the prior two years.  Water Operations is at 80% of budget due to capital outlay projects for the water tower and the roof replacement projects which are at 100% and fully complete or fully encumbered as of March 31, 2006.  Excluding those two items, Water Operations is at 66% of budget.  Water Distribution is at 77% of budget from the completion or full encumbrance of two water line projects with Capital Outlay Other at 95%.  Excluding that line item, Water Distribution is at 66% of budgeted funds at the nine month mark.  All other water fund departments are at or below 63% three quarters of the way through the fiscal year.

'Expenditures in the water fund exceeded revenues by $1,075,382 compared to the prior year of excess revenues of $319,121.  This is consistent with the Board’s desire to use accumulated retained earnings to pay for new capital costs such as the new water tank annual debt and waterlines before increasing water rates to customers.  The amount budgeted from Appropriated Retained Earnings is $1,710,480 for the year.  As a percentage of budget, revenues are at 46% and expenditures including encumbrances are at 70%.  This disparity is partially due to the inclusion of encumbrances in the expenditure numbers and the lag in billing which is done in arrears except at year end where revenues are adjusted for unbilled water usage.

'Other Funds
Two other funds which bear mentioning include the Beach Nourishment Fund with current year expenditures of $151,939 for the costs incurred through March 2006 under the contract for construction oversight for the Beach Nourishment Project.  This represents the total expenditures to date for this fund.  There are no revenues for the fund as of March 31, 2006 however all expenditures for the current fiscal year will be funded by a transfer from the General Fund of $700,000 from Undesignated Fund Balance as approved previously by the Board before the end of the fiscal year in June. 

'The Stormwater Fund has total year to date revenues of $185,927 comprised of $83,912 in fees collected from utility customers, interest revenues of $3,015, and a contribution from the general fund of $100,000.  Expenditures for the first nine months total $190,736 primarily for the construction of storm water improvements adjacent to the new school site in the amount of $47,359 and the ongoing development of the storm water plan in the amount of $138,128.  Staff is currently prioritizing and developing costs and plans for additional storm water projects within the Town.  At the nine month mark, total expenditures and encumbrances exceed revenues by $4,809.

'There are no prior year comparisons for Beach Nourishment as it was newly created within the last twelve months and not in existence at March 31, 2005.  The Stormwater Fund started with the March 10, 2005 water billing and as of March 31, 2005 revenues for the fund were $9,116 with zero expenditures or encumbrances.

'Discussion of Fund Balance

In addition to the summaries of revenues and expenditures for both the general fund and water fund you will also find attached schedules of fund balance/net assets as of March 31, 2006 with comparative numbers for each of the last two fiscal year ends, June 30, 2005 and June 30, 2004.  Fund Balance (or Net Assets as it’s more commonly referred to post GASB 34 implementation) is what’s left after adding up all the Town’s assets at a particular point in time and subtracting all the Town’s liabilities with what’s left over being Fund Balance.  Of that remainder, some is set aside for various designations or restrictions and not considered to be available and the rest is considered available or Undesignated Fund Balance. 

'General Fund Balance in total at 6/30/05 of $8,334,402 had changed little from the prior year balance of $8,382,307 decreasing by $47,905 or .6%.  What did change between the two time periods was the amounts that were restricted or designated and reduced the amount of fund balance that remained as Undesignated.  Included was the amount Reserved for Encumbrances at 6/30/05 of $1,685,930 which included $1.1 million for the open purchase order for the Fire Station 21 construction project.  This amount is currently $75,000 and if we were able to go back and restate Fund Balance at 6/30/05 would reduce the amount Reserved for Encumbrances and increase Undesignated Fund Balance by $1,025,000.  Similarly, the amount Reserved for Restricted Assets of $1,623,333 at 6/30/05 included $1.5 million of funds in an escrow account for financing the construction of the Fire Station 21.  This amount is currently $280,000 and if restating fund balance at 6/30/05 would decrease the amount Reserved for Restricted Assets by $1,220,000 and increase Undesignated Fund Balance by the same amount.  In addition, the remaining $2.1 owed to the Town from FEMA for costs incurred from Hurricane Isabel continue to affect Fund Balance.  At 6/30/05, the $2.1 million was broken out into two pieces and treated differently for financial statement presentation.  Of the total, $1.2 represented the remaining 25% of open project worksheets for the berm and street projects.  We had received 75% of our reimbursement but were not eligible to receive the remaining 25% until final inspections had been completed on each project by FEMA.  This was originally scheduled for fall 2005 and then delayed by Hurricane Katrina until January 2006.  This amount was shown as a receivable at 6/30/05 with an offset to a deferred revenue account and could not be classified as revenue and an increase to fund balance as of June 30, 2005 as it was not received within ninety days of the end of the fiscal year.  The remaining $900,000 was the amount that exceeded the original project worksheet cost for the berm project and with no final inspection or written confirmation from FEMA of their intent to reimburse the Town for the costs incurred these funds could not be shown as a receivable or revenues at 6/30/05 and instead directly reduced Fund Balance by that amount.  Final inspections have now been completed, the amount in excess of the original project worksheet amount has been approved for payment, and we should receive the full amount owed from FEMA within the next few weeks.  In adding this additional $2,111,640 back to the 6/30/05, restated Undesignated Fund Balance would have been $7,223,717 compared with the financial statement balance of $2,867,077.

'Also included are comparable numbers for the current year as of 3/31/06 with Total Fund Balance for the General Fund of $11,833,364 an increase of $3,498,962 largely from the recognition of FEMA reimbursement revenues in the amount of $2,111,640 as a direct increase to total Fund Balance.  The amount Reserved for Encumbrances of $1,363,270 represents open purchase orders for the general fund as of March 31, 2006.  This number includes many current year capital purchases which should be received prior to the end of the fiscal year which would result in a decrease to this number at June 30.  Similarly, the amount Reserved for Restricted Assets of $1,072,022 represents the amount remaining in escrow for the Fire Station and in escrow for the current year capital purchases.  Most of these should be received, paid for, and drawn from escrow accounts prior to the end of the fiscal year which would result in a decrease to this number at June 30 also.  Finally, the amount currently Reserved for State Statute includes the $2.1 million receivable from FEMA which should be received prior to June 30 reducing this reservation of available fund balance.   The amount Reserved for Streets – Powell bill should also decrease between now and June 30 with the completion of the current year’s street projects.  One significant reduction to both Total Fund Balance and Undesignated Fund Balance which will occur prior to the end of the fiscal year, is the transfer of $700,000 from the General Fund to the Beach Nourishment Fund to fund construction oversight costs of the project as approved previously by the Board.

'Fund balance does not appear anywhere in the financial statements for Water Fund so the attached summary looks at Net Assets at March 31, 2006 with comparative numbers for June 30, 2005 and June 30, 2004.  Total Net Assets at 3/31/06 are $10,601,406 an increase of $227,227 or 2.19%.  Unrestricted Net Assets at 3/31/06 is $5,570,218 representing an increase of $233,102 or 4.37% from the June 30, 2005 balance.  The amount invested in Capital Assets decreased slightly to $5,031,188, a decrease of $5,875 or .12%.

‘Conclusion

In conclusion, the Town will continue to be conservatively cautious during the remainder of this fiscal year and in preparations for next year’s budget.  Overall revenues are strong relative to the prior year but are still vulnerable to economic changes and possible weather related events and are beginning to show signs of potential weakening or slower growth.   Expenditures in both the General and Water Funds are being responsibly managed and coincide with the budgetary expectations at this point in the fiscal year.  We will continue to monitor closely those line items that are higher than anticipated such as Maintenance/Repair Vehicles in Fire, Legal expenditures, the cost of fuel town-wide.”

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Town Manager Lawless and Finance Officer Kim Kenny for a very understandable finance report and presentation.

Consideration of bid received for Town auditor

Finance Officer Kim Kenny summarized the Administrative Services memo concerning Town auditor dated April 21, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“The North Carolina Department of State Treasurer Policies Manual regarding “Auditor Selection Process” states that “a government should request proposals for audit services every 3 to 5 years” . This is not a requirement or even a recommendation by the State Treasurer’s office to change auditors but allows a local government the opportunity to periodically evaluate potential auditors.  The Manual also states that an auditor should be selected only on the basis of professional competence and experience.  Appropriate criteria for selecting an auditor include:  

‘Understanding of the Governmental Unit’s Needs

Approach and Methodology

Qualifications in Governmental Auditing

Experience of the Audit Firm

Costs

‘Historically, the Town has followed this policy.  Proposals were requested in April 1996, February 2000, March 2001, January 2004, and most recently in March 2006.  

‘Requests were sent to eleven (11) firms - three (3) local and an additional eight (8) located in other areas of North Carolina.   Four (4) firms responded that they were not interested or unable at this time to submit proposals.   Of the remaining seven (7) firms, we received only one (1) proposal - a proposal from Martin Starnes & Associates for the performance of the annual audit with cost estimates for the next three years of:  FY2005-2006 $26,600, FY 2006-2007 $27,700, and FY 2007-2008 $28,800.  Estimated hours for the audit are 280 with 104 hours on-site and the remaining 176 in the firm’s office.  The proposal estimates that approximately 40% of those hours will be performed by the in-charge accountant, 30% by a staff accountant, and 10% each by the client services manager, senior audit manager, and engagement partner. 

‘Martin Starnes & Associates was established in 1987.  Current staffing includes nine certified public accountants and ten CPA candidates.  Over 95% of the firms audit hours are spent on government clients.  Current county clients include: Alexander, Alleghany, Brunswick, Catawba, Cleveland, Davidson, Halifax, Iredell, Lee, Lincoln, Macon, Nash, Northampton, Pitt, Rockingham, Stanly, and Surry.  Municipal clients include:  Asheville, Gastonia, Greenville, Havelock, Kannapolis, Lexington, New Bern, Salisbury, Banner Elk, Garysburg, Granite Falls, Highlands, Hudson, Longview, Mooresboro, North Wilkesboro, Pleasant Garden, Sawmills, Smithfield, Taylorsville, Troutman, Tryon, Winterville, and Sugar Mountain.

‘Martin Starnes & Associates has submitted proposals for the Town’s audit twice before and was the low bid in both the February 2000 and January 2004 submissions.  In each of those cases, the Board chose to select a local firm instead.  Pursuant to NCGS 159-34 the auditor shall be selected by and shall report directly to the Governing Body.  The current proposal does reflect an increase in cost compared with the most recent audit for FY 04-05 of $19,800, however, none of the three local firms were interested in proposing on the Town’s audit at this time.  The costs proposed are in line with proposals received in the past.

‘The Local Government Commission feels that although fee is important it is not the most important criterion to be considered.  Auditing is a professional service that should not be purchased strictly on the basis of the lowest cost.  The fees should be viewed in terms of whether they are reasonable with respect to the type and quality of services the firm can and will provide.

‘As an alternative to the three year proposal originally submitted, Bryan Starnes of Martin Starnes & Associates has also submitted an alternative proposal in consideration of extending the proposed audit relationship from three to five years which allows a longer period to recoup the initial start up costs of a first year client.  This would reduce the cost of the audit as follows:  FY 2005-2006 $25,600, FY 2006-2007 $26,700, FY 2007-2008 $27,800, FY 2008-2009 $28,000, and FY 2009-2010 $28,500.  This is with the full understanding that one Council cannot bind another Council and assumes the satisfactory performance of the requested services.

‘In Staff’s opinion, the firm of Martin Starnes & Associates possess the required professional competence and experience to perform the annual audit of the Town’s financial records and the proposed fees are reasonable based on responses received with this request and previously.  Staff would ask that the Board consider the five year proposal for the overall reduction in costs and the time to establish a successful working relationship between Town and audit staff and obtain the full benefit of the firm’s experience.

‘Copies of the proposal are available upon request.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve staff recommendation for Martin Starnes Company for a three-year term as the Town auditor.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

Comr. Oakes questioned if there were enough time to re-bid again; it was pointed out that there was enough time but that the results would probably be even less responsive.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Discussion of Dowitcher Street improvements

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the proposed improvements to Dowitcher Street.  The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"At the May 3rd, 2006 Board meeting, improvements to Dowitcher Street to bring it up to Town standards will be discussed.   Attached please find a proposed agreement between the Town and the street developer, Elizabeth G. Hall and John H. Hall, Jr., for the Board's consideration."  

Mayor Cahoon noted that the attorney’s concerns were not reflected on the agenda summary sheet. 

It was Board consensus to agree with Mayor Cahoon that the Town Attorney should participate in drawing up the agreement prior to Board review and approval; the Dowitcher Street improvements are to be discussed again at the May 17, 2006 mid-month Board meeting.

It was Board consensus that all issues need to be addressed by Town departments and included in the Board's agenda packages.

Consideration of Town Board/Committee appointments

The agenda summary sheet concerning Town Board/Committee appointments read in part as follows:

“The Town's Citizens Advisory Committee and Board of Adjustments have the following vacancies:

‘Citizens Advisory Committee - two (2) vacancies

(Out of Town positions vacated by Fred Chatelain and Peter Rascoe)

‘Board of Adjustments - one (1) Alternate vacancy

(Alternates increased to four (4) by recent ordinance) 

‘NOTE:  Terms expired for BOA members John Raiford and Jack Cooper March 15, 2006.

‘Please see attached updated rosters and citizen applications.”

Mayor Cahoon noted that two (2) Board of Adjustments members had expiring appointments.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to reappoint Jack Cooper and John Raiford to their current BOA positions for three-year terms.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

It was Board consensus that the Citizens Advisory Committee meetings move to quarterly meetings; in addition staff is to readvertise for the three (3) vacant out-of-town property owner positions via newspaper, newsletter, web site, etc.  It is hoped that adequate response will be received because of the move to quarterly meetings instead of the current monthly meetings.  

Update on Beach Road Development Committee work 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo concerning the Town Beach Road Development Committee dated April 27, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“On March 23, 2006, the NC State College of Design hosted a workshop to begin the public involvement process for the Beach Road Development project.  The workshop was attended by 20+ participants (not including Staff and the College of Design).  The purpose was to gather input on the desired character of physical development along the beach road corridor.  A summary of the meeting is included on the following pages.  Following this workshop, the Beach Road Development Committee met and agreed to host another workshop to gather input specifically from Beach Road business and property owners.  This workshop would also be facilitated by the NC State group.  This workshop has been scheduled for Thursday, May 24th.  There will be two duplicate sessions; one daytime (2 pm to 4 pm) and one evening (6 pm to 8 pm).  Property and business owners will be sent a special invitation for this meeting and will be asked to attend one of the two sessions.  The Beach Road Committee, the Land Use Planning Committee, and all other interested parties are encouraged to attend.   In June, the NC State project team is planning a workshop to discuss and present the preliminary analysis they have conducted to date.  
'Introduction and Overview

Approximately twenty residents from Nags Head attended the first “Beach Road Design Principles and Guidelines Workshop” led by the project team from the College of Design, NC State University. 

'Georgia Bizios, Professor of Architecture and Dr. Celen Pasalar, Director of Downtown Design Studio and Extension Planning Specialist started the workshop with an opening speech explaining both the workshop and project goals. Seven graduate and undergraduate students were also present during the workshop as part of the project team. 

'The purpose of the workshop was:

· To develop a vision for the future development of the Beach Road

· To identify the steps that will contribute to creating that vision

· To identify weaknesses and opportunities for future developments along the Beach Road

'Following the opening speech, the College of Design team led the “Big Picture Exercise”. The workshop participants were asked to identify both the problem areas and the areas with positive attributes along the Beach Road on 1:200 scale maps of Nags Head. The participants were also asked to describe those problems and positive attributes, which they indicated on the maps, on colored post-it notes. (detailed analysis of responses will be presented on May 9th, 2006)

'Brainstorming Session

Following the “Big Picture Exercise”, Prof. Georgia Bizios and Dr. Celen Pasalar asked the participants to form smaller groups (5-7 people per table). Each group was led by students from the College of Design team. Participants were asked to discuss and brainstorm on the following categories regarding the Beach Road’s existing conditions:

· Building Uses (residential, commercial, recreational, civic, institutional)

· Streetscape (landscaping, lighting, benches, bus shelters)

· Public spaces (beach access, parks, trails, walkways)

· Pedestrian accessibility 

· Vehicular traffic

· Parking

'Each group later discussed:


What type of building uses should be encouraged on Beach Road?


What type of building uses should be discouraged on Beach Road?


What do you enjoy about the streetscape of Beach Road?


What could be improved about the streetscape of Beach Road?


What do you enjoy about the public spaces of Beach Road?


What could be improved about the public spaces of Beach Road?


Is the Beach Road a pedestrian friendly environment? Why? Or Why not?


What works well about the traffic on Beach Road?


What could be improved? If so, how?


What works well about the parking that serves the Beach Road?


What would improve the current parking conditions? Are there problem parking areas?

'Each group, under the guidance of their group facilitators, identified problems and potentials for the future development of the Beach Road and summarized group discussions and resulting objectives as team reports. Each group then presented their team reports (summary of results will be presented during the upcoming meeting on May 9th, 2006).

Each participant then completed a short questionnaire followed by the “wish list” exercise. 

'Questionnaire 
Following the brainstorming session, participants were asked to provide answers to the following questions: (detailed analysis of responses will be presented on May 9th, 2006)

· What aspects/characteristics of the Beach Road do you value most? What would you miss if you moved away?   

Summary of answers: Low density




Beach access to ocean




Natural residential character/neighborhood




Small businesses




Slow traffic and pace




Old and historic houses

· If a visitor asked you one place to visit on Beach Road, what would you recommend?

Summary of answers: Pier




Historic district




Art gallery




Bike path




Local restaurants

· If you had the power to change some aspects/characteristics of the Beach Road, what would they be? How could it be improved?

Summary of answers: Neighborhood style business




Open space




Buildings with local characteristics




Safe vehicular traffic and pedestrian access 




Mix-uses




Underground utilities




Street lighting

· How often do you visit Beach Road? For what purposes (during summer and during winter)?

Summary of answers: Every day




Several times a week




Sometimes a year

· What might bring you to the Beach Road area more frequently?

Summary of answers: Restaurant, shops




Public recreational areas




Community events

· What keeps you away from Beach Road?

Summary of answers: Nothing




Standing water




Look alike residential development




Inaccessible for disabled people




Overnight life – tourists




Favorite activities are located off the Beach Road

Wish List
Following the questionnaire, participants were asked to complete the sentence “I want the Beach Road to be…….”. 

I want the Beach Road to be…
free of chain restaurants






more of a destination with attractions beyond sand and sea






more friendly for non-motorized traffic






people friendly






handicapped friendly






functional, attractive, and neat






a favorite place for both locals and visitors 






cleaner






accessible






support mix uses – small commercial with residential uses






provide a variety of experiences for pedestrians






human scale in harmony with ocean – low, natural






supportive of local small businesses






unique/interesting reflecting the Beach

Conclusion 
The workshop was concluded with remarks from Dr Celen Pasalar and Professor Georgia Bizios including an overview of group presentations and the highlights from the wish list exercise. The College of Design team concluded that the next meeting would be held in May (scheduled as May 24th, 2006).”

Board members agreed that the Beach Road business community should be the focus for the May 24, 2006 Workshops.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Report on final decision in two cases by NC Court of Appeals

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on the final decision in two (2) lawsuits:

In the Weeks versus Town of Nags Head case - The Playhouse property owners requested from the Town a variance from the Town’s Subdivision Ordinance; the Court of Appeals agreed with the Town’s decision and dismissed the appeal.

In the Nags Head Construction and Development versus Town of Nags Head case - the Town’s Large Structure Ordinance was challenged; the Court of Appeals agreed with the Trial Court and dismissed the matter. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Introduction of his associate Ben Gallop

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced his associate Ben Gallop who he pointed out wrote the brief for the Nags Head Construction and Development case. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Consideration of US Cellular lease for Eighth St. Water Tank
The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a request from attorney Thomas H. Johnson, Jr.,  on behalf of US Cellular to lease space on the Eighth Street Water Tank.  Also attached is the proposed lease between the Town and US Cellular which has been reviewed and approved by Town Attorney Ike McRee."

This will be first equipment on that site which will require US Cellular to go through an environmental inspection.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion that the Town enter into a contractual agreement with US Cellular for the lease of space on the Eighth Street Water Tower.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update/Status of East Coast Surfing Championship at Jennette's Pier - from April 19, 2006 Board meeting
Town Manager Seth Lawless stated that he contacted Kathy Phillips from East Coast Surfing Association; the professional wing of this association reviewed the proposed Jennette’s Pier construction and decided not to utilize Jennette's Pier for their championship this year; she stated that she would like to return in 2007 or 2008 or whenever the pier is complete.  

Town Manager Lawless stated further that at the recent Council of State meeting the pier property was proposed to be transferred from the Aquarium Society to the Aquarium on June 6, 2006.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update on Surfside Drive issues

Town Manager Seth Lawless asked Town Attorney Ike McRee to provide a brief update on the Town’s ability to provide water service to the houses on Surfside Drive.  

Mr. McRee explained that Public Works will be able to provide water to these houses as all property owners have agreed to an easement for the Town to extend the waterline to the four (4) houses currently without water service.   

It was confirmed with Public Works Director Dave Clark that a letter will be forwarded to the four (4) property owners with the updated status about their water service. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Thanked staff

Town Manager Seth Lawless thanked Public Works staff for their assistance in cleaning the Surfside area after the recent northeaster created an overwash.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Appeal of sandbag permit by property owner on Oregon

Town Manager Seth Lawless that the property owner of the house two lots south of Oregon Drive, the corner house, has appealed the decision of the CAMA permit issued April 11th for sandbags in front of the Kirkpatrick property.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Surfside/Seagull Drive easements

In response to Comr. Oakes, Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that not all property owners have provided easement permission for an access road behind the Surfside Drive/Seagull Drive properties.  In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. McRee said that he would re-submit letters to the property owners in the fall and report back to the Board. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Request to appeal FEMA decision

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to formerly appeal the decision made by FEMA to deny the Town's request for reimbursement of emergency berm sprigging. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Local franchise authority

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that the General Assembly convenes next week for the short session.  He brought to the Board's attention an email in their mailboxes from the League of Municipalities.  The League opposes proposed legislation, a video franchising bill, that the General Assembly Revenue Laws Committee is recommending that does not guarantee broad competition, i.e., the proposed legislation allows telephone and cable companies to obtain state franchises instead of local franchises to provide video programming.  The proposed legislation eliminates important consumer protections and does not guarantee real competition in the video programming markets. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Town Hall Day

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that Town Hall Day this year is on the Board's regular meeting day - June 7, 2006.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - PTA and school zone at Nags Head Elementary School

Town Manager Seth Lawless informed Board members that in their mailboxes is a letter from the Nags Head Elementary School PTA requesting that NC DOT establish a school zone in front of the school on US 158.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update of Dare County beaches tour

An update on the upcoming tour of Dare County beaches was provided.  The tour is scheduled for Tuesday, May 30, 2006 from 3 - 5 p.m. with a reception being planned for 7 p.m.  Some of those scheduled to participate include representatives from Sen. Dole's office and Sen. Burr's office.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Board of Elections and proposed referendum

Town Manager Seth Lawless confirmed with the Board that he will continue to be in contact with the Board of Elections as there may still potentially be a referendum date for November 2006 for a beach nourishment vote.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - July Fourth Fireworks

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron updated the Board on this year's July Fourth fireworks display; a proposal was received yesterday from Bay Fireworks at the same price as Pyrotechnico.   

Mayor Cahoon asked if the new Harvey soundside access could be used; Chief Cameron responded that about 750 feet of clear space is needed - possibly a barge off of the sound could be utilized.   

Comr. Remaley asked Chief Cameron to contact the sound island owners to see if any of the islands in the sound would be a feasible location. 

Mayor Cahoon asked staff to initiate talks with the Town of Manteo for a joint display in the Sound. 

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - Budget Workshop dates

It was Board consensus to schedule Budget Workshops for 1:00 p.m. on the following dates:

May 17th, May 23rd, and May 31st.

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss possible land acquisition. 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Remaley - South Creek Acres streetlights

Comr. Remaley asked about the South Creek Acres streetlights information from Jerry McManus included in their mailboxes.  

Mayor Cahoon said she had some information to provide to Town Attorney Ike McRee concerning the South Creek Acres streetlights.

Comr. Remaley - Church lights

Comr. Remaley asked about excessive lighting at St. Andrews church or Grace Lutheran Church.  Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that Code Compliance Officer Kim Allen is working with Grace Lutheran Church.  He stated further that he has not heard of any complaints about the St. Andrews church lighting.

Mayor Cahoon - Tournament at Recreation Park

Mayor Cahoon noted that during lunch she received a call from the director of a lacrosse tournament scheduled to be held at the Town/County Recreation Park asking for information about hours of operation.  She confirmed with Chief Cameron and Planning Director Tim Wilson that there is to be no activity at the Park after 9:00 p.m. 

Comr. Gray - Discussion of crosswalks/signage at beach accesses

Comr. Gray discussed with Board members crosswalks/signage at ocean beach accesses.  Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron stated that staff has looked into this issue.  Chief Cameron said that he would recommend crosswalks and signage at those streets that travel from the sound to the ocean; costs are estimated at approximately $100 per sign.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler expressed his concern about excess signage in the Town.

Comr. Gray expressed his concern about families trying to cross the Beach Road to get to the beach.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray make a motion to authorize Public Safety to purchase ten (10) sign sets to be installed at crosswalk locations as determined by Public Safety with funds from Public Works maintenance.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Oakes confirmed with staff that ten (10) crosswalks equaled 20 signs. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion passed 4 - 1 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO vote. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Town appearance

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted that she has received many compliments about how well the Town has looked recently.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Public Works Director Dave Clark responded that all of the culverts under the access roads in South Colony South have been replaced.

In response to Mayor Cahoon staff is to look into the dip in the path caused by the recent repaving of SR 1243 at Viking Court in South Nags Head.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Incentives to developers for affordable housing

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler told Board members that if they are interested in pursuing incentives for the building of affordable housing, Town Manager Seth Lawless could meet with Community Development Corporation Director Chuck Poe.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Sidewalks required with commercial businesses on the bypass 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler spoke favorably about the proposed sidewalk on the bypass west side starting at the Town's northern property line, as described by Public Works Director Dave Clark earlier in the meeting.  She asked Board members if they would be interested in an ordinance that would require commercial businesses on the bypass to construct a sidewalk in conjunction with the Town.  Whenever a business on the bypass is built, that would require another sidewalk to be constructed; Mayor Cahoon noted that the sidewalk would not count toward the lot coverage of the business.

Comr. Gray stated that this would probably have to correspond with re-development and not new development.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson was directed to look into the idea proposed by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler. 

Comr. Oakes - Nags Head Elementary School

Comr. Oakes asked Board members to consider a resolution that would encourage a school zone with flashing lights on US 158 for the Nags Head Elementary School.  

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Public Safety Director Chief Cameron that staff has met several times with NC DOT officials concerning this issue. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt a resolution asking NC DOT to install a school zone and flashing lights at the Nags Head Elementary School.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning a school zone, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION - REQUEST FOR SCHOOL ZONE FOR NAGS HEAD ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Elementary School faces US 158, "the bypass", a five-lane highway where speeds in excess of the legal limit of 50 MPH are not uncommon; AND 

'WHEREAS, there are children who cross US158 on daily basis to attend Nags Head Ele. School; AND  

'WHEREAS, many parents and citizens have expressed concern about the safety hazards of the highway in such close proximity to the Nags Head Elementary School especially in light of the fact that children cross the highway daily; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Elementary School Parent Teacher Association (PTA) has requested, in correspondence to the North Carolina Department of Transportation, that a school zone be established on US 158 in front of the School; AND

'WHEREAS, the Board of Education has also expressed concern and has requested the installation of flashing lights and school zone markings on US 158 in the area of the Nags Head Elementary School, especially where children cross US 158; AND 

'WHEREAS, the safety of our children is of the utmost importance as they are our future.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, That the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, meeting in regular session on May 3, 2006, unanimously agrees to urge the North Carolina Department of Transportation to respond to the concerns about the lack of highway safety measures at the Nags Head Elementary School and establish a much-needed school zone with flashing lights on US 158."

Comr. Oakes - Gallery Row signage

Comr. Oakes asked the Board to consider an ordinance amendment to allow a "neighborhood" sign for Gallery Row.  

Mayor Cahoon said that staff is to request that NC DOT create two (2) new replacement signs for Gallery Row - one for each the Beach Road and US 158. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Town Hall Day

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted that Town Hall Day is June 7th which is the Board's regular meeting day.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session, in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5), to instruct staff concerning the negotiation of terms in the acquisition of real property.  The time was 3:45 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 3:53 p.m.  Mayor Cahoon noted that during Closed Session, instructions were given to staff and no final actions were taken. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Board adjourned to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, May 17, 2006 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The time was 3:53 p.m.  







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________
Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon
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